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The COVID-19 crisis certainly changed all of 
our habits, but it was also quick to highlight 
an obvious fact: even in a pandemic, 
vulnerable animals’ needs cannot be put 
on hold.

So, all through the crisis, the Montreal 
SPCA continued to respond to emergencies 
by taking in injured, sick and abused 
animals. For two months, our veterinary 
team performed only the surgeries 
necessary to ensure our animals’ immediate 
welfare. For instance, although we have 
spent years raising public awareness about 
the importance of spaying and neutering 

As we all know, the pandemic has not been 
kind to anyone. Although at the shelter, we 
have risen to the challenge, our ability to 
adapt has certainly been put to the test in 
recent months.

With all the uncertainties and changes facing 
us in March, we knew the shelter population 
needed to be kept to a minimum. Thankfully, 
this happened quite naturally thanks to the 
many adoption requests from the public. 
Our network of foster families has also been 
a crucial element. At the height of the crisis, 
approximately 340 animals were placed into 
temporary foster homes. Until adopted, 
these animals remained nevertheless the 
Montreal SPCA’s responsibility. Yet, it is 
heartening to me that about a third of 
these animals were adopted by their foster 
families, who fell in  love with them!

Much reorganization was needed in the shelter in a short period and it had to be done despite 
our reduced team and absence of volunteers (who were in lockdown). We launched an 
adoption-by-appointment platform the very first week. We, who love order and efficiency, had 
to keep moving despite the many obstacles, so our animals could continue passing through 
the shelter as smoothly and quickly as possible, without compromise to their safety or welfare. 
And from these experiences, we certainly have learned how to improve our services!

Since the adoption and long-stay kennels were completed in 2019, the third and final phase 
of renovation of the intake kennels will begin soon. These remodeled facilities will further 
improve the conditions in which we house the animals in our care.

Without you—our fantastic community of 
donors—the animals we care for would not 
get a second chance, would not get back on 
their paws and would not find loving forever 
homes. Thank you for standing by our side, 
even in the most trying of times!

Facing the crisis 
and gaining new perspective

Love and animals 
in the time of coronavirus

Dr. Gabrielle Carrière
Head Veterinarian

Amélie Martel     
Animal Welfare 
Director

cats, dogs and rabbits, we temporarily 
suspended these services.

The biggest challenge has been striking 
a balance between the safety of team 
members, the public and our animals. 
We had to limit the number of workers in 
the clinic yet, at the same time, deal with 
situations that made social distancing 
recommendations difficult to follow, 
like examining an animal or installing a 
catheter. Inevitably, we postponed non-
emergency operations and dreaded the 
moment when normal activities would 
resume and we’d have to make up for the 
accumulated delays.

Fortunately, many animal lovers—
including you!—have responded to our 
calls for support.

As a result, today, we have not just caught 
up, we have had the means to develop 
new and even more effective ways to 
care for animals in need. For instance, 

the pandemic made our new telemedicine 
platform a necessity, but we also discovered 
it is an improvement, as it allows us to 
support our foster families remotely and thus 
avoid the animals in their care the needless 
stress of traveling to the shelter. We will 
surely continue improving this service, which, 
thanks to the pandemic, has been adopted 
for good.

Clearly, we are pulling through this crisis 
and improving our practices in ways that 
benefit the animals in our care. Thank you 
so very much for your precious support that 
underlies all these efforts!

Briella, 
a 12-year-old 
dog, seemed very 
nervous when she 
first arrived at the 
shelter. An initial 
exam revealed 
that she had an 
infection in her 
uterus, a double ear infection, and dental 
and vision problems. Sterilization was key 
to treating Briella. Today, she is no longer in 
pain and is enjoying the good life with her 
adoptive family.

Bella
was found when 
she was only 
three weeks old. 
As soon as she 
arrived at the 
shelter, the kitten 
was examined by 
our veterinary 
team, then placed with a foster family 
trained in our neonatal program. Despite 
these measures, Bella lost 10% of her 

bodyweight in just two days, a significant 
drop for kittens who are particularly 
vulnerable to dehydration. Fortunately, 
Bella’s health improved quickly with 
probiotics and intestinal parasite treatment 
and our little Bella gained 100 g in just 
nine days!

Guylaine
No longer able to 
fly, Guylaine was 
found downtown 
in poor shape. An 
exam revealed 
that her primary 
feathers were 
damaged. As a 
result, she couldn’t fly more than half a 
meter above the ground and therefore 
couldn’t protect herself from predators. 
We have taken her “under our wing” while 
her feathers grow back. She can then safely 
to back outside. 

Tux and 
Tiger 
were found 
outdoors and 
brought in to our 
shelter. Barely a 
month old, the 
orphans were 
covered in filth and huddled together in 
fright. Our team quickly took in the two 
very fragile, tiny kittens with gentleness 
and warmth. Without their mother’s care 
and milk, their chances of survival were 
dwindling by the hour. Too thin for their age, 
they had to be placed as quickly as possible 
with a foster family trained in our neonatal 
program. There, they were bottle-fed every 
three hours. Despite the good care of the 
family looking after them, Tux and Tiger had 
symptoms of gastroenteritis, which can lead 
to severe dehydration. Fortunately, thanks 
to treatment for intestinal parasites, they 
quickly regained their health.

A second chance, thanks to you!
It’s always a great joy to see a family take home a new dog, cat, rabbit or bird, who will be part of their 
lives. This is especially the case for sick or shy animals, who may require special care and attention.

PROUDLY SERVING ANIMALS SINCE 1869
5215 Jean-Talon Street West, Montreal, Quebec  H4P 1X4
spca.com • admin@spca.com

Your support is crucial, now more than ever! It allows us to take in and 
care for vulnerable animals, even when the unexpected arises. 
Here are some examples of how we use your gifts.

$20 $25 $45 $60 $75
You provide 

basic vaccines 
for one animal.

You enable us 
to assess a dog’s 
behaviour upon 

arrival.

You cover three 
days of room 
and board for 

one dog.

You pay for the 
supplies needed 

to care for 
three orphaned 

kittens.

You allow us 
to sterilize 

one cat.

If you’re able,  
opting for monthly donations
is a great way to sustainably help us 
better care for animals. 

Just $10 per month helps us 
purchase high-performance and 
cutting-edge equipment to ensure 
our protégés’ welfare! Thank you!
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In Chinese, “crisis” consists of two 
characters: 危 and 机. The first means 
“danger” and the second, “opportunity.” 
While the global health crisis presents a 
clear risk to all, it was also an opportunity 
for us to rethink and renew our practices.

Like everyone, the Montreal SPCA had 
to adapt to the pandemic and revamp all 
of its services and procedures to protect 
its employees, volunteers and the public 
against COVID-19. The medical equipment 
shortage has also prompted us to suspend 
programs that are particularly dear to our 
hearts, such as our targeted sterilization 
programs for low-income households and 
street cats.

However, the crisis was also an opportunity 
to test new methods. Abandonments by 
appointment, for instance, have proven 
that, when pressed, people find many 
alternatives to dropping their animal off at a 
shelter. In some cases, healthy animals have 
been directly rehomed to new adopters. In 
others, we offered behavioural counseling 
or food so companions could stay with their 
families. Over the next few months, we will 
continue to expand our range of services 

to the community, which will allow us to 
allocate even more resources to animals 
who truly require sheltering. 

Combined with the usual summer peak 
(when dozens of animals who are injured, 
cruelly abused or without any other option 
arrive on our doorstep) and with physical 
distancing measures, the spring’s backlog 
made the lockdown lifting a particularly 
busy period for our teams. But thanks to 
support from our community—especially 
the monthly donors who have been 
particularly generous throughout the 
crisis—and our innovations for greater 
efficiency these past months, we will soon 
be back on track to fully pursue our crucial 
role in society.

A heartfelt thank you for your love of 
animals and everything you do by our side!

Élise Desaulniers
Executive Director

A word 
from the director

From January 1 to July 31, 2020

+Cats and dogs helped

— 637 dogs

— 2,969 cats

Average length of stay 

— 13.6 days for dogs

— 8.5 days for cats

Survival rate* 

— 89.95% for dogs

— 90.80% for cats

* The Montreal SPCA practises euthanasia solely as a last resort. Only the animals with the most serious behaviour or health problems, or who arrive dying, for 
whom we can only reduce their suffering, are euthanized. Our organization is one of the most progressive in North America.

I now have the good fortune of doing what 
I love most: contributing to an inspiring 
cause I can really get behind!

My arrival coincided with the upheavals 
of the pandemic. The Investigations 
Division team’s great resiliency was quite 
apparent to me as a newcomer. Our two 
investigators, five animal protection 
officers and two dispatchers had to make 
many adaptations and quickly, over a 
short period. Everyone was focused on 
supporting each other and determined to 
better our protégés’ welfare. I saw this 
truly reflects the culture of the Montreal 
SPCA as a whole.

The tasks we accomplished in recent 
months include: 

■ restructuring the complaints allocation 
system (prioritization, management and 
results without undue delay);

■ adjusting inspection schedules;

■ improving the computer system to 
better meet the MAPAQ and the criminal 

Meet our new head 
of the Investigations 
Division

From March 17, 2020 
(start of lockdown 
in Quebec) to 
June 30, 2020: 

— 338 new investigations 
were opened; 

— 658 complaints 
were processed;

— 83 animals, 
of various species 
were visited by our officers;

— 7 convictions  
were obtained as a result 
of our investigations 

Chantal Cayer joined our team at the end of February 2020 as the head of the 
Investigations Division. In carrying out the Division’s mandate of enforcing animal 
welfare legislation,* Chantal brings her vast experience as a criminal investigator and 
police department manager to our team for the great benefit of the animals under 
our protection.

What we love about her: Not only is Chantal a huge animal lover (her family includes a 
dog, a cat, and a few chickens), she is also extremely thorough and a great listener. She’s 
good at bringing people together and is already proving to be a skilled mentor.

* The Montreal SPCA’s Investigations Division is charged with enforcing the provisions of the Criminal 
Code dealing with crimes against animals (in cases of violence), as well as the provincial animal welfare 
legislation (for example, in cases of neglect).

court’s requirements and to better equip 
our animal protection officers;

■ launching an ongoing training program 
for our officers;

■ building relationships with police 
departments (more particularly with the 
Service de police de la Ville de Montréal; 
SPVM) to raise their awareness 
about our work and support them in 
operations involving animals;

■ implementing new measures to improve 
team and animal safety.

During lockdown, the Investigations 
Division was only supposed to respond to 
emergencies. This meant we had to work 
by phone, to follow up on non-compliance 
notices requiring veterinary reports, for 
example. Experiencing this made us realize 
this work method was actually more 
efficient and, if kept up, would save us time, 
travel and money!

In comparison to the same period last 
year, fewer complaints were filed during 
lockdown overall,but we received twice 
as many complaints of animal abuse. 
Fortunately, we have been operating at full 
capacity since early summer and are doing 
everything we can to ensure the safety of 
mistreated animals whose cases have come 
to our attention. 

Chantal Cayer
Head of the 
Investigations 
Division

Introducing our 
most loyal allies
For the love of animals 
Animal cruelty makes me furious! I make a monthly donation to the Montreal 
SPCA because saving animals from suffering and finding caring families for all 
the loving beings who have lacked love is most important to me. I grew up with 
lots animals, and know them to be sensitive and attentive companions. I would 
fight any battle for them! I have seen all the good they bring to the elderly, to the 
sick and to children in difficulty. If I were a millionaire, I would build the biggest 
shelter ever! In the meantime, I donate to the Montreal SPCA because I really 
appreciate their efforts to raise awareness and foster greater respect for animals. 

— Marie-Josée Lepage, montly donor

Thousands are mobilizing!

Housing crisis
The Montreal SPCA is calling for landlords 
to show leniency in these uncertain times 
by renting to animal-owning tenants. On 
top of income loss and stress caused by 
the pandemic, there is a general scarcity 
of rentals, but finding a home is even 
more difficult for people who have 
animals. Nearly 26,000 signatories joined 
us in asking landlords to be open-minded 
and compassionate so that all family 
members can move together. 

Sign and share our latest petitions 
by visiting spca.com.

Feline, from head 
to claw
More than 30 countries have already 
banned declawing of cats, a cruel and 
unjustifiable practice that no longer has 
a place in modern society. Nearly 40,000 
people have signed our petition to urge 
the Ordre des médecins vétérinaires du 
Québec (OMVQ) to ban declawing of cats 
in our province. 

Carnage of live chicks
Unlike female chicks, males will never 
lay eggs and therefore the egg industry 
considers them to be useless. More than 
five million male chicks are killed each 
year in Quebec. Yet, solutions exist to end 
this brutal practice. Already, more than 
21,000 animal lovers have taken action. 
If you haven’t done so already, please 
sign our petition to the Fédération des 
producteurs d’œufs du Québec. 

Thank you for being among the 150,000 
animal lovers who support our work!
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As we all know, the pandemic has not been 
kind to anyone. Although at the shelter, we 
have risen to the challenge, our ability to 
adapt has certainly been put to the test in 
recent months.
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families, who fell in  love with them!
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improve the conditions in which we house the animals in our care.
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their paws and would not find loving forever 
homes. Thank you for standing by our side, 
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Facing the crisis 
and gaining new perspective

Love and animals 
in the time of coronavirus

Dr. Gabrielle Carrière
Head Veterinarian

Amélie Martel     
Animal Welfare 
Director

cats, dogs and rabbits, we temporarily 
suspended these services.

The biggest challenge has been striking 
a balance between the safety of team 
members, the public and our animals. 
We had to limit the number of workers in 
the clinic yet, at the same time, deal with 
situations that made social distancing 
recommendations difficult to follow, 
like examining an animal or installing a 
catheter. Inevitably, we postponed non-
emergency operations and dreaded the 
moment when normal activities would 
resume and we’d have to make up for the 
accumulated delays.

Fortunately, many animal lovers—
including you!—have responded to our 
calls for support.

As a result, today, we have not just caught 
up, we have had the means to develop 
new and even more effective ways to 
care for animals in need. For instance, 

the pandemic made our new telemedicine 
platform a necessity, but we also discovered 
it is an improvement, as it allows us to 
support our foster families remotely and thus 
avoid the animals in their care the needless 
stress of traveling to the shelter. We will 
surely continue improving this service, which, 
thanks to the pandemic, has been adopted 
for good.

Clearly, we are pulling through this crisis 
and improving our practices in ways that 
benefit the animals in our care. Thank you 
so very much for your precious support that 
underlies all these efforts!

Briella, 
a 12-year-old 
dog, seemed very 
nervous when she 
first arrived at the 
shelter. An initial 
exam revealed 
that she had an 
infection in her 
uterus, a double ear infection, and dental 
and vision problems. Sterilization was key 
to treating Briella. Today, she is no longer in 
pain and is enjoying the good life with her 
adoptive family.

Bella
was found when 
she was only 
three weeks old. 
As soon as she 
arrived at the 
shelter, the kitten 
was examined by 
our veterinary 
team, then placed with a foster family 
trained in our neonatal program. Despite 
these measures, Bella lost 10% of her 

bodyweight in just two days, a significant 
drop for kittens who are particularly 
vulnerable to dehydration. Fortunately, 
Bella’s health improved quickly with 
probiotics and intestinal parasite treatment 
and our little Bella gained 100 g in just 
nine days!

Guylaine
No longer able to 
fly, Guylaine was 
found downtown 
in poor shape. An 
exam revealed 
that her primary 
feathers were 
damaged. As a 
result, she couldn’t fly more than half a 
meter above the ground and therefore 
couldn’t protect herself from predators. 
We have taken her “under our wing” while 
her feathers grow back. She can then safely 
to back outside. 

Tux and 
Tiger 
were found 
outdoors and 
brought in to our 
shelter. Barely a 
month old, the 
orphans were 
covered in filth and huddled together in 
fright. Our team quickly took in the two 
very fragile, tiny kittens with gentleness 
and warmth. Without their mother’s care 
and milk, their chances of survival were 
dwindling by the hour. Too thin for their age, 
they had to be placed as quickly as possible 
with a foster family trained in our neonatal 
program. There, they were bottle-fed every 
three hours. Despite the good care of the 
family looking after them, Tux and Tiger had 
symptoms of gastroenteritis, which can lead 
to severe dehydration. Fortunately, thanks 
to treatment for intestinal parasites, they 
quickly regained their health.

A second chance, thanks to you!
It’s always a great joy to see a family take home a new dog, cat, rabbit or bird, who will be part of their 
lives. This is especially the case for sick or shy animals, who may require special care and attention.

PROUDLY SERVING ANIMALS SINCE 1869
5215 Jean-Talon Street West, Montreal, Quebec  H4P 1X4
spca.com • admin@spca.com

Your support is crucial, now more than ever! It allows us to take in and 
care for vulnerable animals, even when the unexpected arises. 
Here are some examples of how we use your gifts.

$20 $25 $45 $60 $75
You provide 

basic vaccines 
for one animal.

You enable us 
to assess a dog’s 
behaviour upon 

arrival.

You cover three 
days of room 
and board for 

one dog.

You pay for the 
supplies needed 

to care for 
three orphaned 

kittens.

You allow us 
to sterilize 

one cat.

If you’re able,  
opting for monthly donations
is a great way to sustainably help us 
better care for animals. 

Just $10 per month helps us 
purchase high-performance and 
cutting-edge equipment to ensure 
our protégés’ welfare! Thank you!
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MAKE A GIFT

https://www.spca.com/en/your-support-is-crucial/


In Chinese, “crisis” consists of two 
characters: 危 and 机. The first means 
“danger” and the second, “opportunity.” 
While the global health crisis presents a 
clear risk to all, it was also an opportunity 
for us to rethink and renew our practices.

Like everyone, the Montreal SPCA had 
to adapt to the pandemic and revamp all 
of its services and procedures to protect 
its employees, volunteers and the public 
against COVID-19. The medical equipment 
shortage has also prompted us to suspend 
programs that are particularly dear to our 
hearts, such as our targeted sterilization 
programs for low-income households and 
street cats.

However, the crisis was also an opportunity 
to test new methods. Abandonments by 
appointment, for instance, have proven 
that, when pressed, people find many 
alternatives to dropping their animal off at a 
shelter. In some cases, healthy animals have 
been directly rehomed to new adopters. In 
others, we offered behavioural counseling 
or food so companions could stay with their 
families. Over the next few months, we will 
continue to expand our range of services 

to the community, which will allow us to 
allocate even more resources to animals 
who truly require sheltering. 

Combined with the usual summer peak 
(when dozens of animals who are injured, 
cruelly abused or without any other option 
arrive on our doorstep) and with physical 
distancing measures, the spring’s backlog 
made the lockdown lifting a particularly 
busy period for our teams. But thanks to 
support from our community—especially 
the monthly donors who have been 
particularly generous throughout the 
crisis—and our innovations for greater 
efficiency these past months, we will soon 
be back on track to fully pursue our crucial 
role in society.

A heartfelt thank you for your love of 
animals and everything you do by our side!

Élise Desaulniers
Executive Director
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— 2,969 cats

Average length of stay 

— 13.6 days for dogs

— 8.5 days for cats

Survival rate* 

— 89.95% for dogs

— 90.80% for cats

* The Montreal SPCA practises euthanasia solely as a last resort. Only the animals with the most serious behaviour or health problems, or who arrive dying, for 
whom we can only reduce their suffering, are euthanized. Our organization is one of the most progressive in North America.

I now have the good fortune of doing what 
I love most: contributing to an inspiring 
cause I can really get behind!

My arrival coincided with the upheavals 
of the pandemic. The Investigations 
Division team’s great resiliency was quite 
apparent to me as a newcomer. Our two 
investigators, five animal protection 
officers and two dispatchers had to make 
many adaptations and quickly, over a 
short period. Everyone was focused on 
supporting each other and determined to 
better our protégés’ welfare. I saw this 
truly reflects the culture of the Montreal 
SPCA as a whole.

The tasks we accomplished in recent 
months include: 

■ restructuring the complaints allocation 
system (prioritization, management and 
results without undue delay);

■ adjusting inspection schedules;

■ improving the computer system to 
better meet the MAPAQ and the criminal 
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— 7 convictions  
were obtained as a result 
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Chantal Cayer joined our team at the end of February 2020 as the head of the 
Investigations Division. In carrying out the Division’s mandate of enforcing animal 
welfare legislation,* Chantal brings her vast experience as a criminal investigator and 
police department manager to our team for the great benefit of the animals under 
our protection.

What we love about her: Not only is Chantal a huge animal lover (her family includes a 
dog, a cat, and a few chickens), she is also extremely thorough and a great listener. She’s 
good at bringing people together and is already proving to be a skilled mentor.

* The Montreal SPCA’s Investigations Division is charged with enforcing the provisions of the Criminal 
Code dealing with crimes against animals (in cases of violence), as well as the provincial animal welfare 
legislation (for example, in cases of neglect).

court’s requirements and to better equip 
our animal protection officers;

■ launching an ongoing training program 
for our officers;

■ building relationships with police 
departments (more particularly with the 
Service de police de la Ville de Montréal; 
SPVM) to raise their awareness 
about our work and support them in 
operations involving animals;

■ implementing new measures to improve 
team and animal safety.

During lockdown, the Investigations 
Division was only supposed to respond to 
emergencies. This meant we had to work 
by phone, to follow up on non-compliance 
notices requiring veterinary reports, for 
example. Experiencing this made us realize 
this work method was actually more 
efficient and, if kept up, would save us time, 
travel and money!

In comparison to the same period last 
year, fewer complaints were filed during 
lockdown overall,but we received twice 
as many complaints of animal abuse. 
Fortunately, we have been operating at full 
capacity since early summer and are doing 
everything we can to ensure the safety of 
mistreated animals whose cases have come 
to our attention. 

Chantal Cayer
Head of the 
Investigations 
Division

Introducing our 
most loyal allies
For the love of animals 
Animal cruelty makes me furious! I make a monthly donation to the Montreal 
SPCA because saving animals from suffering and finding caring families for all 
the loving beings who have lacked love is most important to me. I grew up with 
lots animals, and know them to be sensitive and attentive companions. I would 
fight any battle for them! I have seen all the good they bring to the elderly, to the 
sick and to children in difficulty. If I were a millionaire, I would build the biggest 
shelter ever! In the meantime, I donate to the Montreal SPCA because I really 
appreciate their efforts to raise awareness and foster greater respect for animals. 

— Marie-Josée Lepage, montly donor

Thousands are mobilizing!

Housing crisis
The Montreal SPCA is calling for landlords 
to show leniency in these uncertain times 
by renting to animal-owning tenants. On 
top of income loss and stress caused by 
the pandemic, there is a general scarcity 
of rentals, but finding a home is even 
more difficult for people who have 
animals. Nearly 26,000 signatories joined 
us in asking landlords to be open-minded 
and compassionate so that all family 
members can move together. 

Sign and share our latest petitions 
by visiting spca.com.

Feline, from head 
to claw
More than 30 countries have already 
banned declawing of cats, a cruel and 
unjustifiable practice that no longer has 
a place in modern society. Nearly 40,000 
people have signed our petition to urge 
the Ordre des médecins vétérinaires du 
Québec (OMVQ) to ban declawing of cats 
in our province. 

Carnage of live chicks
Unlike female chicks, males will never 
lay eggs and therefore the egg industry 
considers them to be useless. More than 
five million male chicks are killed each 
year in Quebec. Yet, solutions exist to end 
this brutal practice. Already, more than 
21,000 animal lovers have taken action. 
If you haven’t done so already, please 
sign our petition to the Fédération des 
producteurs d’œufs du Québec. 

Thank you for being among the 150,000 
animal lovers who support our work!
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In Chinese, “crisis” consists of two 
characters: 危 and 机. The first means 
“danger” and the second, “opportunity.” 
While the global health crisis presents a 
clear risk to all, it was also an opportunity 
for us to rethink and renew our practices.

Like everyone, the Montreal SPCA had 
to adapt to the pandemic and revamp all 
of its services and procedures to protect 
its employees, volunteers and the public 
against COVID-19. The medical equipment 
shortage has also prompted us to suspend 
programs that are particularly dear to our 
hearts, such as our targeted sterilization 
programs for low-income households and 
street cats.

However, the crisis was also an opportunity 
to test new methods. Abandonments by 
appointment, for instance, have proven 
that, when pressed, people find many 
alternatives to dropping their animal off at a 
shelter. In some cases, healthy animals have 
been directly rehomed to new adopters. In 
others, we offered behavioural counseling 
or food so companions could stay with their 
families. Over the next few months, we will 
continue to expand our range of services 

to the community, which will allow us to 
allocate even more resources to animals 
who truly require sheltering. 

Combined with the usual summer peak 
(when dozens of animals who are injured, 
cruelly abused or without any other option 
arrive on our doorstep) and with physical 
distancing measures, the spring’s backlog 
made the lockdown lifting a particularly 
busy period for our teams. But thanks to 
support from our community—especially 
the monthly donors who have been 
particularly generous throughout the 
crisis—and our innovations for greater 
efficiency these past months, we will soon 
be back on track to fully pursue our crucial 
role in society.

A heartfelt thank you for your love of 
animals and everything you do by our side!

Élise Desaulniers
Executive Director

A word 
from the director

From January 1 to July 31, 2020

+Cats and dogs helped

— 637 dogs

— 2,969 cats

Average length of stay 

— 13.6 days for dogs

— 8.5 days for cats

Survival rate* 

— 89.95% for dogs

— 90.80% for cats

* The Montreal SPCA practises euthanasia solely as a last resort. Only the animals with the most serious behaviour or health problems, or who arrive dying, for 
whom we can only reduce their suffering, are euthanized. Our organization is one of the most progressive in North America.

I now have the good fortune of doing what 
I love most: contributing to an inspiring 
cause I can really get behind!

My arrival coincided with the upheavals 
of the pandemic. The Investigations 
Division team’s great resiliency was quite 
apparent to me as a newcomer. Our two 
investigators, five animal protection 
officers and two dispatchers had to make 
many adaptations and quickly, over a 
short period. Everyone was focused on 
supporting each other and determined to 
better our protégés’ welfare. I saw this 
truly reflects the culture of the Montreal 
SPCA as a whole.

The tasks we accomplished in recent 
months include: 

■ restructuring the complaints allocation 
system (prioritization, management and 
results without undue delay);

■ adjusting inspection schedules;

■ improving the computer system to 
better meet the MAPAQ and the criminal 

Meet our new head 
of the Investigations 
Division

From March 17, 2020 
(start of lockdown 
in Quebec) to 
June 30, 2020: 

— 338 new investigations 
were opened; 

— 658 complaints 
were processed;

— 83 animals, 
of various species 
were visited by our officers;

— 7 convictions  
were obtained as a result 
of our investigations 

Chantal Cayer joined our team at the end of February 2020 as the head of the 
Investigations Division. In carrying out the Division’s mandate of enforcing animal 
welfare legislation,* Chantal brings her vast experience as a criminal investigator and 
police department manager to our team for the great benefit of the animals under 
our protection.

What we love about her: Not only is Chantal a huge animal lover (her family includes a 
dog, a cat, and a few chickens), she is also extremely thorough and a great listener. She’s 
good at bringing people together and is already proving to be a skilled mentor.

* The Montreal SPCA’s Investigations Division is charged with enforcing the provisions of the Criminal 
Code dealing with crimes against animals (in cases of violence), as well as the provincial animal welfare 
legislation (for example, in cases of neglect).

court’s requirements and to better equip 
our animal protection officers;

■ launching an ongoing training program 
for our officers;

■ building relationships with police 
departments (more particularly with the 
Service de police de la Ville de Montréal; 
SPVM) to raise their awareness 
about our work and support them in 
operations involving animals;

■ implementing new measures to improve 
team and animal safety.

During lockdown, the Investigations 
Division was only supposed to respond to 
emergencies. This meant we had to work 
by phone, to follow up on non-compliance 
notices requiring veterinary reports, for 
example. Experiencing this made us realize 
this work method was actually more 
efficient and, if kept up, would save us time, 
travel and money!

In comparison to the same period last 
year, fewer complaints were filed during 
lockdown overall,but we received twice 
as many complaints of animal abuse. 
Fortunately, we have been operating at full 
capacity since early summer and are doing 
everything we can to ensure the safety of 
mistreated animals whose cases have come 
to our attention. 

Chantal Cayer
Head of the 
Investigations 
Division

Introducing our 
most loyal allies
For the love of animals 
Animal cruelty makes me furious! I make a monthly donation to the Montreal 
SPCA because saving animals from suffering and finding caring families for all 
the loving beings who have lacked love is most important to me. I grew up with 
lots animals, and know them to be sensitive and attentive companions. I would 
fight any battle for them! I have seen all the good they bring to the elderly, to the 
sick and to children in difficulty. If I were a millionaire, I would build the biggest 
shelter ever! In the meantime, I donate to the Montreal SPCA because I really 
appreciate their efforts to raise awareness and foster greater respect for animals. 

— Marie-Josée Lepage, montly donor

Thousands are mobilizing!

Housing crisis
The Montreal SPCA is calling for landlords 
to show leniency in these uncertain times 
by renting to animal-owning tenants. On 
top of income loss and stress caused by 
the pandemic, there is a general scarcity 
of rentals, but finding a home is even 
more difficult for people who have 
animals. Nearly 26,000 signatories joined 
us in asking landlords to be open-minded 
and compassionate so that all family 
members can move together. 

Sign and share our latest petitions 
by visiting spca.com.

Feline, from head 
to claw
More than 30 countries have already 
banned declawing of cats, a cruel and 
unjustifiable practice that no longer has 
a place in modern society. Nearly 40,000 
people have signed our petition to urge 
the Ordre des médecins vétérinaires du 
Québec (OMVQ) to ban declawing of cats 
in our province. 

Carnage of live chicks
Unlike female chicks, males will never 
lay eggs and therefore the egg industry 
considers them to be useless. More than 
five million male chicks are killed each 
year in Quebec. Yet, solutions exist to end 
this brutal practice. Already, more than 
21,000 animal lovers have taken action. 
If you haven’t done so already, please 
sign our petition to the Fédération des 
producteurs d’œufs du Québec. 

Thank you for being among the 150,000 
animal lovers who support our work!
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La traduction chinoise du mot « crise » 
est composée de deux caractères, 危
et 机. Le premier signifie « danger ». Le 
second, « opportunité ». Si la crise sanitaire 
mondiale présente un risque manifeste, 
elle a aussi été pour nous une occasion de 
nous réinventer et de mettre en place de 
nouvelles pratiques. 

Comme tout le monde, la SPCA de 
Montréal a dû s’adapter à la pandémie 
et revoir l’ensemble de ses services pour 
protéger ses employé.es, ses bénévoles et 
le public contre la COVID-19. La pénurie 
de matériel médical nous a aussi amenés 
à suspendre des programmes qui nous 
tiennent particulièrement à cœur, comme 
ceux de stérilisation ciblée destinés aux 
animaux de personnes à faible revenu et 
aux chats de la rue. 

Mais la crise a été également l’occasion 
de tester de nouvelles approches. Les 
abandons sur rendez-vous, par exemple, 
nous ont permis de constater qu’il existe 
de nombreuses solutions de rechange au 
passage en refuge. Dans certains cas, des 
animaux en santé ont directement été 
proposés à de nouveaux adoptants. Dans 
d’autres cas, nous avons offert des conseils 
en comportement ou de la nourriture 
pour que l’animal puisse rester dans sa 
famille. Au cours des prochains mois, nous 
allons continuer de développer l’éventail 

de nos services à la communauté, ce qui 
nous permettra d’allouer encore plus de 
ressources aux animaux pour qui le séjour 
en refuge est la seule option.

Le retard accumulé au cours du printemps, 
combiné à la pointe estivale habituelle 
(pendant laquelle on peut recevoir des 
dizaines d’animaux blessés, victimes 
de cruauté ou pour qui aucune autre 
option n’est possible) ainsi qu’aux 
mesures de distanciation physique, 
font du déconfinement une période 
particulièrement occupée pour nos équipes. 
Mais grâce au soutien de nos généreux 
donateurs et donatrices – en particulier 
toutes les personnes qui ont choisi de 
donner mensuellement et qui se sont 
montrées solidaires pendant la crise – nous 
sommes convaincus d’être sur la bonne voie 
pour continuer de jouer notre rôle essentiel 
dans la société en réinventant nos façons de 
faire pour être toujours plus efficaces.

Je vous remercie de tout cœur pour tout ce 
que vous faites par amour des animaux, à 
nos côtés!

La directrice générale,

Élise Desaulniers

Mot de la 
directrice générale

Du 1er janvier au 31 juillet 2020

Chats et chiens aidés

— 637 chiens

— 2 969 chats

Durée moyenne de séjour 

— 13,6 jours pour les chiens

— 8,5 jours pour les chats

Taux de survie* 

— 89,95 % pour les chiens

— 90,80 % pour les chats

* La SPCA de Montréal ne pratique l’euthanasie qu’en tout dernier recours. Seuls sont euthanasiés les animaux ayant de très graves problèmes de comportement 
ou de santé, ou qui nous arrivent mourants et pour lesquels il n’y a plus rien à faire d’autre que d’abréger leurs souffrances. Nous nous classons ainsi parmi les 
refuges les plus progressistes en Amérique du Nord.

+

Depuis quelques mois, j’ai la chance de faire 
ce que j’aime en travaillant pour une cause 
qui m’inspire!

Mon arrivée en poste, à un moment où 
chacun vivait les bouleversements liés 
à la pandémie à différents niveaux, m’a 
permis de constater rapidement la grande 
résilience dont fait preuve l’équipe du 
Bureau des enquêtes, composée de deux 
enquêteurs, de cinq agents de protection 
animale et de deux répartitrices. En peu 
de temps, nous avons été amenés à faire 
plusieurs changements et, chaque fois, 
j’ai été soutenue par les membres de cette 
équipe dont la volonté de toujours mieux 
faire, pour le bien de nos protégés, 
reflète la culture de la SPCA de Montréal 
tout entière!

Au cours des derniers mois, il nous a fallu, 
entre autres : 

■ restructurer le système d’attribution des 
plaintes (priorisation, prise en charge et 
atteinte de résultats dans les meilleurs 
délais);

Protéger les animaux 
de la maltraitance – 
une nouvelle venue!

Entre le 17 mars 2020 
(début covid) et le 
30 juin 2020… 

— 338 nouvelles enquêtes 
ont été ouvertes 

— 658 plaintes 
ont été traitées 

— 83 animaux, 
toutes espèces confondues, 
ont reçu la visite de notre personnel

— 7 condamnations 
ont été obtenues à la suite 
de nos enquêtes 

Chantal Cayer s’est jointe à l’équipe à la fin du mois de février 2020. Aujourd’hui à la 
tête du Bureau des enquêtes de la SPCA de Montréal, dont le mandat est d’appliquer 
la législation en matière de protection animale*, Chantal fait bénéficier l’équipe et les 
animaux que nous protégeons de sa longue expérience comme enquêteuse au criminel et 
comme gestionnaire d’un service de police.

Ce qu’on aime beaucoup chez elle : son grand amour des animaux (Chantal a un chien, un 
chat, des poules…), sa rigueur, son écoute, sa facilité à créer des liens avec les gens et ses 
précieuses aptitudes comme formatrice.

* Le Bureau des enquêtes de la SPCA de Montréal agit en vertu des dispositions du Code criminel relatives 
aux crimes contre les animaux (dans les cas de violence) ainsi que de la législation provinciale en matière de 
protection animale (par exemple, dans les cas de négligence sur le plan des soins).

■ ajuster les horaires d’inspection;

■ améliorer le système informatique pour 
mieux répondre aux attentes du MAPAQ 
et de la cour criminelle, et être plus apte 
à fournir les outils nécessaires à nos 
agents de protection animale;

■ entamer la création d’un programme de 
formation continue pour nos agents;

■ favoriser les liens avec les services de 
police (plus particulièrement avec le 
Service de police de la Ville de Montréal 
– SPVM) pour les sensibiliser à notre 
travail, mais aussi pour les soutenir lors 
d’interventions impliquant des animaux;

■ mettre en place de nouvelles mesures 
pour améliorer la sécurité de l’équipe et 
des animaux.

Pendant le confinement, le Bureau des 
enquêtes ne devait répondre qu’aux 
urgences. Nous avons donc dû apprendre 
à fonctionner davantage par téléphone, 
ce qui nous a permis de nous rendre 
compte que nous pouvions gagner en 
efficacité (par exemple lors des suivis 
d’avis de non-conformité demandant un 
rapport vétérinaire) et de gagner temps, 
déplacements et argent. 

Si moins de plaintes, toutes causes 
confondues, ont été enregistrées pendant 
le confinement comparativement à la même 

Chantal Cayer, 
Cheffe du Bureau 
des enquêtes

période l’an dernier, nous avons toutefois 
reçu deux fois plus de plaintes pour 
violence envers un animal. Heureusement, 
nos services d’inspection fonctionnent à 
nouveau à plein régime depuis le début 
de l’été et nous faisons tout ce que nous 
pouvons pour assurer la sécurité des 
animaux maltraités qui nous sont signalés. 

Coup d’œil sur nos 
plus fidèles allié.es
Un animal, c’est pour la vie! 
La cruauté envers les animaux m’indigne au plus haut point! J’ai décidé d’appuyer 
la SPCA de Montréal tous les mois pour l’aider à réaliser ce qui est le plus 
important à mes yeux : sauver les animaux de la souffrance, trouver des familles 
bienveillantes à tous ces êtres si aimants qui ont eux-mêmes manqué d’amour. 
J’ai grandi entourée d’animaux. Je mènerais tous les combats pour eux! Ils sont 
des compagnons sensibles et attentifs. J’ai vu les bienfaits qu’ils procurent aux 
personnes âgées, aux gens malades, aux enfants vivant des difficultés. Si j’avais un million de dollars, je construirais le plus grand des 
refuges! Entre-temps, je donne à la SPCA de Montréal, car j’apprécie aussi ses efforts de sensibilisation en faveur d’un plus grand 
respect des animaux. 

— Marie-Josée Lepage, donatrice mensuelle

Des milliers de personnes 
se mobilisent!

Crise du logement
En ces temps d’incertitude, la SPCA de 
Montréal en appelle à la solidarité des 
locateurs. En effet, aux pertes de revenus 
et au stress causés par la pandémie 
s’ajoute la rareté des logements. Dans ces 
conditions, trouver un logis est encore 
plus difficile pour les gens qui ont un 
animal. Près de 26 000 personnes se 
sont jointes à nous pour demander aux 
propriétaires immobiliers de faire preuve 
d’ouverture et de compassion afin de 
garder les familles unies. La pétition 
a été transmise à la Corporation des 
propriétaires immobiliers du Québec 
(CORPIQ).  

Visitez spca.com pour signer 
et partager nos pétitions.

Félin jusqu’au bout 
des griffes!
Plus de 30 pays ont déjà interdit le 
dégriffage des chats, une pratique jugée 
cruelle et injustifiable qui n’a plus sa 
place dans une société moderne. Près de 
40 000 personnes ont signé notre pétition 
afin de presser l’Ordre des médecins 
vétérinaires du Québec (OMVQ) 
d’interdire le dégriffage des chats. Si vous 
l’avez déjà signée, faites-la circuler! 

Carnage des poussins
Contrairement aux poussins femelles, les 
poussins mâles ne pondront jamais; ils sont 
donc considérés inutiles par l’industrie 
des œufs. Ainsi, plus de cinq millions 
de poussins mâles sont tués chaque 
année au Québec. Pourtant, il existe des 
solutions pour mettre fin à cette pratique 
brutale. Déjà, plus de 21 000 amoureux 
des animaux ont pris position. Si ce n’est 
déjà fait, signez notre pétition adressée 
à la Fédération des producteurs d’œufs 
du Québec. 

Merci de faire partie des + de 150 000 amoureux 
des animaux qui appuient notre travail!

«
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GIVE MONTHLY

https://www.spca.com/en/save-lives-give-monthly/
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A Year for 
Innovating, 
With You! 

Love and animals 
in the time of 
coronavirus

Facing the crisis 
and gaining new 
perspective

Thousands are 
mobilizing!

Meet our new head 
of the Investigations 
Division 

The COVID-19 crisis certainly changed all of 
our habits, but it was also quick to highlight 
an obvious fact: even in a pandemic, 
vulnerable animals’ needs cannot be put 
on hold.

So, all through the crisis, the Montreal 
SPCA continued to respond to emergencies 
by taking in injured, sick and abused 
animals. For two months, our veterinary 
team performed only the surgeries 
necessary to ensure our animals’ immediate 
welfare. For instance, although we have 
spent years raising public awareness about 
the importance of spaying and neutering 

As we all know, the pandemic has not been 
kind to anyone. Although at the shelter, we 
have risen to the challenge, our ability to 
adapt has certainly been put to the test in 
recent months.

With all the uncertainties and changes facing 
us in March, we knew the shelter population 
needed to be kept to a minimum. Thankfully, 
this happened quite naturally thanks to the 
many adoption requests from the public. 
Our network of foster families has also been 
a crucial element. At the height of the crisis, 
approximately 340 animals were placed into 
temporary foster homes. Until adopted, 
these animals remained nevertheless the 
Montreal SPCA’s responsibility. Yet, it is 
heartening to me that about a third of 
these animals were adopted by their foster 
families, who fell in  love with them!

Much reorganization was needed in the shelter in a short period and it had to be done despite 
our reduced team and absence of volunteers (who were in lockdown). We launched an 
adoption-by-appointment platform the very first week. We, who love order and efficiency, had 
to keep moving despite the many obstacles, so our animals could continue passing through 
the shelter as smoothly and quickly as possible, without compromise to their safety or welfare. 
And from these experiences, we certainly have learned how to improve our services!

Since the adoption and long-stay kennels were completed in 2019, the third and final phase 
of renovation of the intake kennels will begin soon. These remodeled facilities will further 
improve the conditions in which we house the animals in our care.

Without you—our fantastic community of 
donors—the animals we care for would not 
get a second chance, would not get back on 
their paws and would not find loving forever 
homes. Thank you for standing by our side, 
even in the most trying of times!

Facing the crisis 
and gaining new perspective

Love and animals 
in the time of coronavirus

Dr. Gabrielle Carrière
Head Veterinarian

Amélie Martel     
Animal Welfare 
Director

cats, dogs and rabbits, we temporarily 
suspended these services.

The biggest challenge has been striking 
a balance between the safety of team 
members, the public and our animals. 
We had to limit the number of workers in 
the clinic yet, at the same time, deal with 
situations that made social distancing 
recommendations difficult to follow, 
like examining an animal or installing a 
catheter. Inevitably, we postponed non-
emergency operations and dreaded the 
moment when normal activities would 
resume and we’d have to make up for the 
accumulated delays.

Fortunately, many animal lovers—
including you!—have responded to our 
calls for support.

As a result, today, we have not just caught 
up, we have had the means to develop 
new and even more effective ways to 
care for animals in need. For instance, 

the pandemic made our new telemedicine 
platform a necessity, but we also discovered 
it is an improvement, as it allows us to 
support our foster families remotely and thus 
avoid the animals in their care the needless 
stress of traveling to the shelter. We will 
surely continue improving this service, which, 
thanks to the pandemic, has been adopted 
for good.

Clearly, we are pulling through this crisis 
and improving our practices in ways that 
benefit the animals in our care. Thank you 
so very much for your precious support that 
underlies all these efforts!

Briella, 
a 12-year-old 
dog, seemed very 
nervous when she 
first arrived at the 
shelter. An initial 
exam revealed 
that she had an 
infection in her 
uterus, a double ear infection, and dental 
and vision problems. Sterilization was key 
to treating Briella. Today, she is no longer in 
pain and is enjoying the good life with her 
adoptive family.

Bella
was found when 
she was only 
three weeks old. 
As soon as she 
arrived at the 
shelter, the kitten 
was examined by 
our veterinary 
team, then placed with a foster family 
trained in our neonatal program. Despite 
these measures, Bella lost 10% of her 

bodyweight in just two days, a significant 
drop for kittens who are particularly 
vulnerable to dehydration. Fortunately, 
Bella’s health improved quickly with 
probiotics and intestinal parasite treatment 
and our little Bella gained 100 g in just 
nine days!

Guylaine
No longer able to 
fly, Guylaine was 
found downtown 
in poor shape. An 
exam revealed 
that her primary 
feathers were 
damaged. As a 
result, she couldn’t fly more than half a 
meter above the ground and therefore 
couldn’t protect herself from predators. 
We have taken her “under our wing” while 
her feathers grow back. She can then safely 
to back outside. 

Tux and 
Tiger 
were found 
outdoors and 
brought in to our 
shelter. Barely a 
month old, the 
orphans were 
covered in filth and huddled together in 
fright. Our team quickly took in the two 
very fragile, tiny kittens with gentleness 
and warmth. Without their mother’s care 
and milk, their chances of survival were 
dwindling by the hour. Too thin for their age, 
they had to be placed as quickly as possible 
with a foster family trained in our neonatal 
program. There, they were bottle-fed every 
three hours. Despite the good care of the 
family looking after them, Tux and Tiger had 
symptoms of gastroenteritis, which can lead 
to severe dehydration. Fortunately, thanks 
to treatment for intestinal parasites, they 
quickly regained their health.

A second chance, thanks to you!
It’s always a great joy to see a family take home a new dog, cat, rabbit or bird, who will be part of their 
lives. This is especially the case for sick or shy animals, who may require special care and attention.

PROUDLY SERVING ANIMALS SINCE 1869
5215 Jean-Talon Street West, Montreal, Quebec  H4P 1X4
spca.com • admin@spca.com

Your support is crucial, now more than ever! It allows us to take in and 
care for vulnerable animals, even when the unexpected arises. 
Here are some examples of how we use your gifts.

$20 $25 $45 $60 $75
You provide 

basic vaccines 
for one animal.

You enable us 
to assess a dog’s 
behaviour upon 

arrival.

You cover three 
days of room 
and board for 

one dog.

You pay for the 
supplies needed 

to care for 
three orphaned 

kittens.

You allow us 
to sterilize 

one cat.

If you’re able,  
opting for monthly donations
is a great way to sustainably help us 
better care for animals. 

Just $10 per month helps us 
purchase high-performance and 
cutting-edge equipment to ensure 
our protégés’ welfare! Thank you!
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La traduction chinoise du mot « crise » 
est composée de deux caractères, 危
et 机. Le premier signifie « danger ». Le 
second, « opportunité ». Si la crise sanitaire 
mondiale présente un risque manifeste, 
elle a aussi été pour nous une occasion de 
nous réinventer et de mettre en place de 
nouvelles pratiques. 

Comme tout le monde, la SPCA de 
Montréal a dû s’adapter à la pandémie 
et revoir l’ensemble de ses services pour 
protéger ses employé.es, ses bénévoles et 
le public contre la COVID-19. La pénurie 
de matériel médical nous a aussi amenés 
à suspendre des programmes qui nous 
tiennent particulièrement à cœur, comme 
ceux de stérilisation ciblée destinés aux 
animaux de personnes à faible revenu et 
aux chats de la rue. 

Mais la crise a été également l’occasion 
de tester de nouvelles approches. Les 
abandons sur rendez-vous, par exemple, 
nous ont permis de constater qu’il existe 
de nombreuses solutions de rechange au 
passage en refuge. Dans certains cas, des 
animaux en santé ont directement été 
proposés à de nouveaux adoptants. Dans 
d’autres cas, nous avons offert des conseils 
en comportement ou de la nourriture 
pour que l’animal puisse rester dans sa 
famille. Au cours des prochains mois, nous 
allons continuer de développer l’éventail 

de nos services à la communauté, ce qui 
nous permettra d’allouer encore plus de 
ressources aux animaux pour qui le séjour 
en refuge est la seule option.

Le retard accumulé au cours du printemps, 
combiné à la pointe estivale habituelle 
(pendant laquelle on peut recevoir des 
dizaines d’animaux blessés, victimes 
de cruauté ou pour qui aucune autre 
option n’est possible) ainsi qu’aux 
mesures de distanciation physique, 
font du déconfinement une période 
particulièrement occupée pour nos équipes. 
Mais grâce au soutien de nos généreux 
donateurs et donatrices – en particulier 
toutes les personnes qui ont choisi de 
donner mensuellement et qui se sont 
montrées solidaires pendant la crise – nous 
sommes convaincus d’être sur la bonne voie 
pour continuer de jouer notre rôle essentiel 
dans la société en réinventant nos façons de 
faire pour être toujours plus efficaces.

Je vous remercie de tout cœur pour tout ce 
que vous faites par amour des animaux, à 
nos côtés!

La directrice générale,

Élise Desaulniers

Mot de la 
directrice générale

Du 1er janvier au 31 juillet 2020

Chats et chiens aidés

— 637 chiens

— 2 969 chats

Durée moyenne de séjour 

— 13,6 jours pour les chiens

— 8,5 jours pour les chats

Taux de survie* 

— 89,95 % pour les chiens

— 90,80 % pour les chats

* La SPCA de Montréal ne pratique l’euthanasie qu’en tout dernier recours. Seuls sont euthanasiés les animaux ayant de très graves problèmes de comportement 
ou de santé, ou qui nous arrivent mourants et pour lesquels il n’y a plus rien à faire d’autre que d’abréger leurs souffrances. Nous nous classons ainsi parmi les 
refuges les plus progressistes en Amérique du Nord.

+

Depuis quelques mois, j’ai la chance de faire 
ce que j’aime en travaillant pour une cause 
qui m’inspire!

Mon arrivée en poste, à un moment où 
chacun vivait les bouleversements liés 
à la pandémie à différents niveaux, m’a 
permis de constater rapidement la grande 
résilience dont fait preuve l’équipe du 
Bureau des enquêtes, composée de deux 
enquêteurs, de cinq agents de protection 
animale et de deux répartitrices. En peu 
de temps, nous avons été amenés à faire 
plusieurs changements et, chaque fois, 
j’ai été soutenue par les membres de cette 
équipe dont la volonté de toujours mieux 
faire, pour le bien de nos protégés, 
reflète la culture de la SPCA de Montréal 
tout entière!

Au cours des derniers mois, il nous a fallu, 
entre autres : 

■ restructurer le système d’attribution des 
plaintes (priorisation, prise en charge et 
atteinte de résultats dans les meilleurs 
délais);

Protéger les animaux 
de la maltraitance – 
une nouvelle venue!

Entre le 17 mars 2020 
(début covid) et le 
30 juin 2020… 

— 338 nouvelles enquêtes 
ont été ouvertes 

— 658 plaintes 
ont été traitées 

— 83 animaux, 
toutes espèces confondues, 
ont reçu la visite de notre personnel

— 7 condamnations 
ont été obtenues à la suite 
de nos enquêtes 

Chantal Cayer s’est jointe à l’équipe à la fin du mois de février 2020. Aujourd’hui à la 
tête du Bureau des enquêtes de la SPCA de Montréal, dont le mandat est d’appliquer 
la législation en matière de protection animale*, Chantal fait bénéficier l’équipe et les 
animaux que nous protégeons de sa longue expérience comme enquêteuse au criminel et 
comme gestionnaire d’un service de police.

Ce qu’on aime beaucoup chez elle : son grand amour des animaux (Chantal a un chien, un 
chat, des poules…), sa rigueur, son écoute, sa facilité à créer des liens avec les gens et ses 
précieuses aptitudes comme formatrice.

* Le Bureau des enquêtes de la SPCA de Montréal agit en vertu des dispositions du Code criminel relatives 
aux crimes contre les animaux (dans les cas de violence) ainsi que de la législation provinciale en matière de 
protection animale (par exemple, dans les cas de négligence sur le plan des soins).

■ ajuster les horaires d’inspection;

■ améliorer le système informatique pour 
mieux répondre aux attentes du MAPAQ 
et de la cour criminelle, et être plus apte 
à fournir les outils nécessaires à nos 
agents de protection animale;

■ entamer la création d’un programme de 
formation continue pour nos agents;

■ favoriser les liens avec les services de 
police (plus particulièrement avec le 
Service de police de la Ville de Montréal 
– SPVM) pour les sensibiliser à notre 
travail, mais aussi pour les soutenir lors 
d’interventions impliquant des animaux;

■ mettre en place de nouvelles mesures 
pour améliorer la sécurité de l’équipe et 
des animaux.

Pendant le confinement, le Bureau des 
enquêtes ne devait répondre qu’aux 
urgences. Nous avons donc dû apprendre 
à fonctionner davantage par téléphone, 
ce qui nous a permis de nous rendre 
compte que nous pouvions gagner en 
efficacité (par exemple lors des suivis 
d’avis de non-conformité demandant un 
rapport vétérinaire) et de gagner temps, 
déplacements et argent. 

Si moins de plaintes, toutes causes 
confondues, ont été enregistrées pendant 
le confinement comparativement à la même 

Chantal Cayer, 
Cheffe du Bureau 
des enquêtes

période l’an dernier, nous avons toutefois 
reçu deux fois plus de plaintes pour 
violence envers un animal. Heureusement, 
nos services d’inspection fonctionnent à 
nouveau à plein régime depuis le début 
de l’été et nous faisons tout ce que nous 
pouvons pour assurer la sécurité des 
animaux maltraités qui nous sont signalés. 

Coup d’œil sur nos 
plus fidèles allié.es
Un animal, c’est pour la vie! 
La cruauté envers les animaux m’indigne au plus haut point! J’ai décidé d’appuyer 
la SPCA de Montréal tous les mois pour l’aider à réaliser ce qui est le plus 
important à mes yeux : sauver les animaux de la souffrance, trouver des familles 
bienveillantes à tous ces êtres si aimants qui ont eux-mêmes manqué d’amour. 
J’ai grandi entourée d’animaux. Je mènerais tous les combats pour eux! Ils sont 
des compagnons sensibles et attentifs. J’ai vu les bienfaits qu’ils procurent aux 
personnes âgées, aux gens malades, aux enfants vivant des difficultés. Si j’avais un million de dollars, je construirais le plus grand des 
refuges! Entre-temps, je donne à la SPCA de Montréal, car j’apprécie aussi ses efforts de sensibilisation en faveur d’un plus grand 
respect des animaux. 

— Marie-Josée Lepage, donatrice mensuelle

Des milliers de personnes 
se mobilisent!

Crise du logement
En ces temps d’incertitude, la SPCA de 
Montréal en appelle à la solidarité des 
locateurs. En effet, aux pertes de revenus 
et au stress causés par la pandémie 
s’ajoute la rareté des logements. Dans ces 
conditions, trouver un logis est encore 
plus difficile pour les gens qui ont un 
animal. Près de 26 000 personnes se 
sont jointes à nous pour demander aux 
propriétaires immobiliers de faire preuve 
d’ouverture et de compassion afin de 
garder les familles unies. La pétition 
a été transmise à la Corporation des 
propriétaires immobiliers du Québec 
(CORPIQ).  

Visitez spca.com pour signer 
et partager nos pétitions.

Félin jusqu’au bout 
des griffes!
Plus de 30 pays ont déjà interdit le 
dégriffage des chats, une pratique jugée 
cruelle et injustifiable qui n’a plus sa 
place dans une société moderne. Près de 
40 000 personnes ont signé notre pétition 
afin de presser l’Ordre des médecins 
vétérinaires du Québec (OMVQ) 
d’interdire le dégriffage des chats. Si vous 
l’avez déjà signée, faites-la circuler! 

Carnage des poussins
Contrairement aux poussins femelles, les 
poussins mâles ne pondront jamais; ils sont 
donc considérés inutiles par l’industrie 
des œufs. Ainsi, plus de cinq millions 
de poussins mâles sont tués chaque 
année au Québec. Pourtant, il existe des 
solutions pour mettre fin à cette pratique 
brutale. Déjà, plus de 21 000 amoureux 
des animaux ont pris position. Si ce n’est 
déjà fait, signez notre pétition adressée 
à la Fédération des producteurs d’œufs 
du Québec. 

Merci de faire partie des + de 150 000 amoureux 
des animaux qui appuient notre travail!

«

«

MAKE A GIFT

https://www.spca.com/en/your-support-is-crucial/

